WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP BOARD OF HEALTH
December 13, 2016
The regular meeting of the Washington Township Board of Health was called to order by the Chairman, John Thomas, at 7:35 p.m. on Tuesday, December 13, 2016 at the Washington Township Municipal Building.

Noted: adequate notice was posted in the Daily Record on February 5, 2016.  The Board of Health meeting dates, monthly agenda, and minutes are posted on the bulletin board at the municipal building.  No notices were mailed, as there have been no requests.


Chairman, John Thomas opened the meeting and roll call was taken.  
Members Present: Chairman, John Thomas, Vice Chair, Mariellen Hess-Christian and member, Phil Carangelo, alternate member #1 Marie Peppas and alternate member #2 Gail Bogan.  Absent were members:  Angela Adams and Glenn Carrara
Also present was Health Officer, Cristianna Cooke-Gibbs and secretary Linda Gabel. 
MINUTES: The minutes of the meeting held on September 27, 2016 have been distributed to the members prior to this meeting.  A motion was made by Peppas, seconded by Bogan to approve the minutes as submitted.  A voice vote was taken: 

Ayes:  Bogan, Peppas, Carangelo, Thomas 

Nays: None

Abstentions: Hess-Christian
Health Report – September, 2016 A comment was made about the number of plan reviews and septic inspections that were done during the month.  Cooke-Gibbs noted that it seems that banks are moving now on their foreclosed homes.  Home sales prompt septic inspections and subsequent repair and alterations.  She added that Bockbrader was just commenting that we were almost at 100 septic permits issued for the year and our inspectors have done at least that many in Chester as well.   
A motion to approve the Health Report for September, 2016 was made by Peppas, seconded by Bogan. A voice vote was taken:
Ayes:  Bogan, Peppas, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays:  None

Health Report - October, 2016  A question was raised about the complaint that came in of diesel fuel in the spring on Fishers Mine Rd.  Cooke-Gibbs noted that this complaint was forwarded on to the MC Office of Emergency Management.  They sent out a Hazmat team to investigate the complaint.  It happened that the owner had above ground fuel tanks that appeared to be sitting right on the ground.  It was determined that at least one of the tanks was leaking and diesel was leaching into the ground, making its way into the waterway (spring) and possibly affecting the owner’s drinking water.  Cooke-Gibbs added that the case has been given a DEP case number.  The owner will be responsible for hiring an environmental clean-up company.  The DEP then approves the plan that the company proposes and the project moves forward.  She also noted that there are very few other homes on that road that could possibly have their wells impacted by this leak. She added that the DEP may require testing of other wells in the area.
Cooke-Gibbs explained that regarding the complaint on Old Farmer’s Road, the resident who made the complaint is the first house on the road not serviced by the MUA.  The resident explained that the septic odor seems to be worse when the wind blows up the hill, from Rt. 24, towards his home.  This complaint was referred to the MUA.  The head of the MUA sent a team out to investigate the complaint.  He indicated that there was a pump joint in that area that did have a small defect, a cap or gasket missing.  Cooke-Gibbs put the complainant in touch with the MUA.  
A motion to approve the Health Report for October, 2016 was made by Hess-Christian, seconded by Carangelo. A voice vote was taken:

Ayes:  Bogan, Peppas, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays:  None

Cooke-Gibbs was asked whether she had been made aware that high levels of lead were found in the water systems at several Township schools.  Cooke-Gibbs responded that she knew about it only because 2 employees have their children at the schools and were notified.  She had not been notified by the schools or the labs.  Cooke-Gibbs noted that, as far as she knew, the schools affected were Flocktown-Kossmann, Old Farmers and the Middle School.  She added that not all of the spigots were bad which indicates to her that the problem is not at the water source, but at the plumbing that services each individual spigot.  A discussion took place during which time it was noted that the State has jurisdiction over the water quality at the schools.  
Cooke-Gibbs indicated that at Old Farmer’s, 44 spigots were tested and 4 came back with elevated levels of lead, 1 was a sink in the nurse’s office, 1 was a water fountain and 2 were spigots in the food prep area. The school indicated that they would be turning off the fountain and Cooke-Gibbs felt the Nurse would monitor her spigot, so she felt she would approach this from the food standpoint by sending Sandra Muller into all the schools’ kitchens to see that the water coming to the kitchens was good or resampled, make sure the employees understood what they needed to do and that notices were properly posted.  She indicated that she would then ask Muller to look around to be sure that those water spigots that were said to be turned off due to the high lead levels were indeed turned off.  She added that she would request, from the superintendent, a copy of the letter from each school that was sent out to the parents and she would also request the results of the resampling. All agreed that the Health department should be notified any time there is any kind of health issue in the schools. A brief discussion was held as to how this could be accomplished.

Health Report - November, 2016  Cooke-Gibbs explained that an inquiry came into the office from a resident at Sherwood Mobile Home Park.  The caller indicated that she had, at that point been without water at her home for 2 days and she wanted to be sure that the Health Department had been made aware of that.  She also informed Cooke-Gibbs that she had called the owners of the park and they were totally unresponsive.  Cooke-Gibbs called Bryan Well Drilling as the caller also indicated that she had observed that company working on the well that services the community.  Bryan Well confirmed that they were called because a well pump had burned out, they also indicated that the holding tanks do take a while to refill.  At that point, Cooke-Gibbs contacted Bob Petrakian, the park manager.  She noted that he seemed perturbed that a resident had called.  He said that everything was under control and taken care of.  Cooke-Gibbs’ next call was to Dave Carswell, the licensed operator who oversees this supply.  He indicated that he had no knowledge that this had occurred.  Cooke-Gibbs’ final call was to the DEP.  She noted that the DEP and Carswell got right on the problem and an investigation uncovered that the satellite pump at the complainant’s residence had lost its prime.  Cooke-Gibbs added that the problem was resolved that day.  She informed the group that Sherwood Park is serviced by what’s known as a privately owned public water system.
A motion to approve the Health Report for November, 2016 was made by Hess-Christian, seconded by Peppas. A voice vote was taken:

Ayes:  Bogan, Peppas, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays:  None

Old Business – Valley Shepherd  All board members received copies of the correspondence from the State Ag Department regarding Valley Shepherd.  Cooke-Gibbs thought it was noteworthy that an inspection was done at Valley Shepherd in August and the report of the results of that inspection not sent to Monique Purcell until November.  A discussion followed during which time Cooke-Gibbs indicated that there is likely pending a change in management at Valley Shepherd, as the farm manager position has been recently advertised.  She added that the Health Department will continue send two inspectors out for retail food inspections but will refer all complaints to County and State Ag departments.  Cooke-Gibbs also noted that Purcell indicated that regarding the substantial fines levied on the business, they would most likely be forgiven since it now appears that the owner has brought the business into compliance.  She added that the fine that the owner incurred when our department took him to court on a public health nuisance complaint ($500.00) may be the entire fine that he will pay.
Cliffside Park – Cooke-Gibbs reported that the sale of the privately owned public water system was successful and it is now owned by Aqua, a water utility company.  They have contracted with Samuel Stothoff to seal the one well still opened and are planning to run the pipe under the river to service the homes on the other side.

Christadelphian Bible Camp -  Cooke-Gibbs explained that Christadelphian Bible Camp required permission from the Township Committee for a treatment works approval in order to install a septic tank prior to the existing cesspool.  She added that she encouraged the Township Committee not to endorse that request as the way the septic system there would be set up would not conform to the state statute.  She added that the Treatment Works Approval (TWA) does make a bad situation better, but it doesn’t bring the septic into compliance.  She indicated that the camp will be able to continue to utilize the system that’s in place now but will, eventually, need to install a new septic system.  When that happens, she added, since it is such a large system (over 2000 gallons a day) the state will oversee that project, it is out of our jurisdiction.

New Business – The rabies clinic scheduled for Saturday, January 14, from 9:00am – 11:00am at the DPW building on Rock Road was briefly discussed.  
A question was raised about the effectiveness of this year’s animal census.  Cooke-Gibbs indicated that she really had no idea how it went.  Last year the Health Department was involved because our department took in all the data collected by the  census takers, plotted that and sent letters out to owners of unlicensed animals.   She added that last year, it brought in quite a good amount of additional revenue between additional licensing fees, late fees and court costs.  She was not sure, what the numbers were this year.

A comment was made regarding Mary Darter’s funeral service and how nice it was to see the turn out and the military honors bestowed on her.  All agreed that it was a good send off.  Carangelo asked if the Board of Health could pass a resolution honoring her for her service to the Board of Health as a founding and longtime member.  It could be framed and hung in the Health Department.  Cooke-Gibbs thought that was a good idea and she and the secretary will check into that for the next meeting.


It was noted that the next meeting will be held on Tuesday, January 24th.  At that time, we will approve the meeting schedule for 2017.  It had been discussed previously that the meetings will be held 5 times per year:  January, March, May, September and December with the option of calling a special meeting in between those months if necessary.

Public – At this point, the meeting was opened to the public.  There being no public present, this portion of the meeting was closed.

Adjournment - The meeting was adjourned at 8:44pm on a motion made by Carangelo, seconded by Hess-Christian. A voice vote was taken.

Ayes:  Bogan, Peppas, Carangelo, Hess-Christian, Thomas

Nays:  None

Respectfully submitted,









Linda Gabel
Linda Gabel
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